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Floyd Stone didn't forget Salem 
At age 88, Dr. Floyd W. Stone, former Salem High 

School coach, died of cancer Sept. 17 after a year­
long illness. Before he died, however, he and his wife, 
the former Cora May Reich ('35), gave the SHS 
Alumni Association scholarship fund the second 
largest gift in its history. 

The Stones, Ellenton, Fla., sent a check for 
$150,000 last May. On Sept. 16, the day before Dr. 
Stone died, $243,873 in stock in a major steel corpo­
ration was transferred to the Alumni Association . 

The total gift of $393,873 has been exceeded only 
by the $601,000 left the association by the late Leon 
Colley. Oddly enough, neither Dr. Stone nor Mr. Colley 
ever attended Salem schools. 

"A real surprise and a marvelous gift for the people 
of Salem," said Joe Ciotti, association president. "Dr. 
Stone must have been impressed with our city while 
he was here. This will help our students attain their 
goals and move on to higher education." 

The large gift got an enthusiastic response also 
from Dr. Gail Herron, chairman of the scholarship 
committee. 

Floyd W. Stone 

(1930 Quaker 
Annual photo) 

"A gift like this demonstrates tremendous faith in 
both the youth of Salem and our scholarship pr6gram. 
On behalf of all alumni who have worked to establish 
and maintain our scholarships and for the future stu­
dents who will benefit directly from them, we express 
our gratitude to Mrs. Stone and honor the memory of 
her husband." 

Dr. Stone was the coach of the last undefeated, 
untied football team at Salem High, the 1929 squad 
that rolled to an 11 -0 record. He had a record of 39-
17-7 in his six seasons for football at SHS and he pro­
duced outstanding track teams as well. 

In 1990, Dr. Stone was host to 14 of the surviving 
20 members of the 1929 team at a dinner in Salem. 

He was highly praised by his former players. 
Stone, a Logan, Ohio, native, attended Logan High 

where he competed in football, track, wrestling and 
handball. He was graduated from Ohio University, 
married Ruth Pickering and began coaching at 
Nelsonville High. While taking summer classes at 
Harvard University, he met Wilbur Springer, then 
coach at Salem High who was to become principal in 
the fall of 1928. 

With the approval of Supt. of Schools John S. Alan, 
Springer offered Stone his coaching job and the 
young man accepted. He stayed six school years. 
During this time he spent two summers at Camp 
Bonaventure in Canada, which was run by Sam S. 
Willaman, Salem native and head football coach at 
Ohio State. Several Salem boys attended the camp. 

Night football and night track meets were started 
under his tenure in Salem. 

He was liked and respected by students, faculty 
and local residents. The 1930 Quaker annual was 
dedicated to Stone. At subsequent reunions of the 
1929 team, he was told by his players, "I looked upon 
you as a father" and "thanks for helping me become 
the person I am." He also heard "you flunked me in 
commercial arithmetic" and "you kicked me off the 
team." 

In 1934, at the height of the Great Depression, he 
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Salem High Class of 1943 has created a memorial fund to honor its 
deceased members. The class is now making a contribution to the Alumni 
Association in memory of each classmate who dies. 

Lady trucker. 
gets her ring 

By Bob Dixon 
This story could well be printed in 

our letters column , but is so unusual it 
deserves its own headline. It started 
as a routine lost class ring affair that 
became more interesting as we went 
along. . 

The ring , bearing the initials CR 
inside the band, had been worn off so 
that only the figures 9 and 6 were deci­
pherable. That meant it belonged to a 
girl who had been graduated in the 
1960s. Our computer revealed six 
girls with those initials between 1960 
and 1969. We called one and wrote to 
four others. We had no address for the 
sixth. 

Immediately we got a reply from 
Colleen Rhodes Judge ('67) of P.O. 
Box 67, Jewett, Ohio, 43986, who said 
the ring described was a 1967 model 
and that since she had no middle ini­
tial her ring had only the two initials 
engraved on it. We mailed the ring to 
her and got a quick reply. 

Her letter: "I received the class ring 
in the mail today. It fits and is a 1967 
ring. I feel it must be mine. Thank you 
very much for the effort you put forth in 
returning it to me. 

"In ' answer to your question, yes, I 
am still driving truck with my husband 
Tom. We drive for Tri-State Motor 
Transit Co. out of Joplin, MO. TSMT is 
one of the largest and most respected 

government munitions and hazardous 
materials, including hazardous waste, 
haulers in the country. Over the years 
we have had the opportunity to haul 
an engine for the space shuttle in our 
18-wheeler. We are currently making 
New York-to-Phoenix runs and get 
home most weekends. 

"A really neat thing happened while 
driving on 1-94 in Montana in March, 
1993. I saw another TSMT truck 
approaching from the rear, so I turned 
on my CB radio and started a conver­
sation with the lady driving the other 
truck. 

"As truckers conversations usually 
do, the question was asked, 'Where 
do you live?' She said she lived in 
Florida. When I told her I lived in Ohio 
she told me her husband was from 
Alliance and she had been raised in 
the small town of Salem. Imagine my 
surprise to find someone from my 
home town, driving truck for the same 
company I drive for. This lady turned 
out to be Lenny Vaughters Myers, 
Class of 1969 (PO Box 2062, Winter _ 
Park, FL, 32790). 

"Of course, we stopped for coffee 
just down the road . Delivery sched­
ules didn't allow much time but we did 
the best we could to cram 20-plus 
years into about an hour. It just goes to 
show that you never know when you'll 
run into a former school mate. 

"Enclosed is my check to the 
Alumni Association in appreciation for 
returning my class ring and also in 
memory of my mother, M. Elaine 
McGhee Hickling, Class of 1944. 

Alaska cruise 
to bolster fund 

A 1995 SHS Alumni cruise is 
scheduled for the summer of 1995 -­
to Alaska. A share of the proceeds of 
the cruise will be given to the Alumni 
Association. 

The M.S. Windward, newest ship in 
Alaska for Norwegian Cruise Line, will 
depart Vancouver, B.C. on July 31, 
returning August 7. She will visit five 
historic ports and cruis.e Misty Fiord. 

Cost of the cruis,e- 'ls based on dou­
ble occupancy. The alumni group has 
been allocated 40 cabins on B Deck 
and nine on C Deck. Costs include 
port charges and taxes. B Deck fare is 
$1588, C Deck is $157 4. All major 
credit cards are honored. 

Prices for the Alumni group have 
been deeply discounted. Regular B 
Deck fare is $2,387. There is to be a 
free on board alumni cocktail party, 
SHS logo shirts and a special dining 
room area for the group. 

Transportation from home city is 
not included. Travel By Design (1-80 
668-1362) will assist in every wa , 
including air. It is suggested flights to 
Seattle be booked now. The 
Norwegian Cruise Line provides 
ground transportation from Seattle to 
the docks in Vancouver at $69 per 
person for the round trip. 

For additional information, call Bill 
Hebrank at 1-800-668-1362 or write to 
him at 7516 Belair Rd., Baltimore, MD 
21236. 

Reservations must be made with 
Travel by Design by the end of this 
year with final payment due late April. 
1995. 

(continued from page 1) 

was asked to take a pay cut and decided to go to Ohio 
State and attend dental school. 

Alumni Association Coordinator Robert Dixon, who 
received the news of the gift from Mrs. Stone. said: 

2 

Dr. Stone was graduated from Northwestern School 
of Orthodontistry and set up practice in Cincinnati 
where he remained for 37 years. His son and daugh­
ter live in that area. 

Dr. Stone was an investor in many businesses in 
Salem, Lisbon, Midland and Newton Falls and oil ven­
tures in Ohio, West Virginia and Michigan. He was an 
avid hunter and fisherman. 

"Only a six-year window of his life was spent in Salem, 
but he left his mark here. When word got out that he 
was battling cancer, a number of his old Salem foot­
ball players wrote or called him and he was really 
touched by their concern." 

Mrs. Stone suggested that memorial gifts may be 
made to the SHS Alumni Association . She continues 
to live at 7920 DeSoto Drive, Ellenton, FL 34222. 



SHS scholars earn $96, 700 
Theiss named 
Alumnus of '94 

during 113th 
gathering 

Another outstanding Salem High 
School Alumni Association annual 
reunion and banquet was staged at 
Timberlanes in Salem on June 4. It 
was the 113th gathering by the associ­
ation. 

Fifty-five SHS seniors were given 
scholarships totaling $96,700. In addi­
tion, Richard J. Theiss ('48) was hon­
ored as the year's Outstanding 
Alumnus and the Class of 1944 com­
memorated its 50-year anniversary. 

The 424 attending heard Treasurer 
Charles Gibbs report that $215,000 
had been given to the association in 
the previous 12 months. He mentioned 
a $150,000 gift from former coach 
Floyd Stone and a sizeable check from 
Stella Loop in memory of her late hus­
'rand, Wade. 
1 The scholarship total since 1908 
has reached $1,604,725 and has 
aided 929 students, according to Dr. 
Gail Herron, scholarship committee 
chairman. Scholarships have been 
awarded for 87 consecutive years. 

the Class of '39. Vincent announced 
that the class planned to turn over its 
entire treasury to the association 
when its members became too old to 
hold any more reunions. 

Theiss, a TV and film producer, 
directed his remarks at the graduating 
seniors. 

"Only those who have gone before 
me can know how big an honor this 
is," he said. 

"When I got through high school in 
1948, I wondered why my parents 
insisted I go on to college because I 
already knew everything there was to 
know. I found out later how naive, 
ignorant and stupid I really was. 

"It was different in those years 
before television and when only a few 
of us had access to a car. One thing 
hasn't changed: We did go cruising 
then, especially when we celebrated 
VE Day and VJ Day. 

"I urge you seniors to be respectful 
of your teachers, parents and each 
other. Be responsible for your activi­
ties; it is not always someone else's 
fault. 

"Be choosy of your friends. If you 
hang out with winners, you will win. If 
you hang out with losers, the outcome 
can be quite different. 

"Make good choices in your life. 
Honor the state of matrimony and love 

Richard J. Theiss ('48) 

of family. While you are dreaming, 
dream big, but don't get in the position 
where you think you are the greatest. 
There is always one who is greater. 
Learn to accept setbacks and use 
them as learning experiences. 

"Finally, remember that there is a 
God who wants you to succeed. I pray 
you all make the right choices in life." 

Theiss was presented a silver tray 
by President Ciotti . 

The oldest graduate attending was 
Charles Baker of Salem, a member of 
the Class of 1916. 

Five vocational scholarships, a pro­
gram started in 1987, were awarded 
by Joyce Cosgrove Ehrhart. 
Association President Joe Ciotti 
awarded eight Max Fisher athletic 
scholarships. 

Fox funds aid med students 

The graduating Class of 1994 
responded through Kenneth Lee, 
class president, who gave the associ­
ation a $200 check and thanked it for 

. its support. He recalled great memo­
ries from the four years of high school 
and said it was a place to learn social­
ly as well as academically. 

Jack Rance responded for the 
Class of '44 and gave the association 
a check for $1,944. He pointed out that 
his class had been graduated at the 
height of World War 11 on the heels of 
])e Great Depression. "It was not the 
oest of times," he said. 

A check for $1,939 was presented 
by Don Vincent and James Dickey for 

Eight Salem High School gradu­
ates, now pursuing graduate medical 
educations, have divided $15,000 
from funds left ·by the late Charles 
Fox . 

Dr. Gail C. Herron, chairman of the 
scholarship committee of the SHS 
'Alumni Association, mailed checks to 
the eight on Aug. 1. He said the Fox 
money, totaling $12,000, was aug­
mented by an additional $3,000 from 
the association. 

Fox, a native of the Lisbon area, 
died in 1972. He worked for the 
Salem China Co. and the Salem Label 
Co. Last year, a two-year accumula­
tion of $25,000 was distributed to 1 O 
recipients. 

Darby Jeffries, studying radiology 
at Kent State University (Salem), 
received $1,000. The other seven, 
listed below, all received $2,000. 

Linda Beeler, West Virginia 
University (clinical psychology); Mario 
DiBiase, Chicago School of 
Professional Psychology; Mark 
Herron, Ohio State University College 
of Optometry; Ted Schuster, Case 
Western Reserve (dentistry). 

George S. Wilson, Ohio University 
College of Osteopathic Medicine; 
Peter Winch, University of Cincinnati 
College of Medicine; Kerri Thorne, 
Ohio State University College of 
Medicine. 
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Joy, sorrow of coming home in 1945 
By Andrew J. Chitiea ('42) 

Fifty years is a very, very long time. 
One-half century sounds even longer 
and, for the recent Salem High School 
Class of 1994, one-half century is an 
unimaginably long period of time, for 
life ahead is forever. 

Salem, and the nation, were treated 
to extensive television, magazine and 
newspaper coverage of the cere­
monies commemorating the one-half 
century anniversary of the D-day land­
ings in Normandy, and ever so briefly 
were able to see, from the comfort of 
their living rooms, in awe, what took 
place in what is now known as ''The 
Longest Day." 

Did it really, really ever happen? 
Unless one was there, one does not 
realize that The Longest Day took 
place each and every day of the long 
months many Salemites spent "in the 
line" in North Africa, Italy, Guadalcanal, 
Leyte, Okinawa, France and Germany. 

As visual proof, just look at the April 
1944 issue of Life Magazine of the 
gaunt, hollow-eyed face of 19-year-old 
Bob (Doggie) Scullion of the Class of 
'42 displaying his Purple Heart while 
sitting on a: cot in a bombed-out hospi­
tal tent on the Anzio beachhead in 
Italy. 

Anyhow, for many of those of the 
classes of 1934 through 1944, this is a 
time for memories brought back by 
that infamous period of time, those 

' two to four years stolen from our 
youth. 

And now we look forward to the 
one-half century celebrations of the 
final victory, and the humongous joy of 
coming home. At least, the humon­
gous joy for those of us who made it 
back. Which brings me to my final war 
experience involving a Salem family. 

Making my way home 

After 27 months overseas with an 
infantry division, I was finally making 
my way home in mid-November, 1945. 
My parents and family knew I was 
back in the States, but did not know 
exactly when I would be released and 
actually come home. 
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I arrived in Youngstown on a late 
train and made my way to the bus sta­
tion , only to find that there were no 
buses to Salem at that late hour. I 
walked to the outskirts of Youngstown 
and at about 2 a.m. in a cold drizzle, in 
full uniform, with all my worldly pos­
sessions stuffed in a duffel bag, I start­
ed to hitchhike. 

One of the very first cars did stop 
and an older couple confirmed that 
they were going to Salem. I was in 
luck. There was no disguising the exu­
berance of the occasion, to be coming 
home in the wee hours of the morning 
to the total surprise of family, and shar­
ing this extreme joy with my hosts. 

'We lost him' 

They asked and I told them my 
name. They identified themselves as 
Mr. and Mrs. Vance McBane. Of 
course! Everybody in Salem knew and 
patronized the McBane-McArtor drug­
store. And knowing of their son, Bob, 
who was in my brother's class of '39, I 
joyously asked, "and how is Bob?" 

Over this last one-half century, I 
have often wondered of the pain, suf-

Pfc. V. Robert McBane {'39) 

fering and emotion they must have felt 
at that moment, delivering an ebullient 
soldier to his family's doorstep, and 
responding, "Bob won't be coming 
home from the war. We lost him." 
When their tail lights vanished down 
Wilson Street, I paused a moment to 
re-sort my emotions, and then raced 
up our driveway to experience the joy 
of coming home. 

,./ 

So one-half cenJary later in 1995, 
as our nation, and Salem, celebrate 
the great victory of World War II , I will 
remember the extreme height of the 
joy of coming home. 

And I will remember and imagine 
what emotion and pain , and thoughts 
and conversation must have passed 
between Mr. and Mrs. McBane that 
cold November morning. I will also 
remember Bob McBane in November, 
1995, one-half century later .... 

Enemy sniper fire 

Pfc. V. Robert McBane, 24, Co. [, 
60th Infantry, 9th Infantry Division, 
was killed by enem·y sniper fire while 
on night patrol in Germany on April 19, 
1945, a scant 17 days before the ces­
sation of hostilities in Europe. He had 
been overseas only two months. The 
account of his death was not printed in 
the Salem News until May 7, the same 
day the huge headline at the top of 
Page One screamed: "GERMANY 
SURRENDERS." 

Mary Alice McBane Mathews ('40) 
of 243 Palmer Blvd., North Fort Myers, 
FL 33903 distinctly recalls the day 
after her parents picked up that soldier 
returning home in November, 1945. 
She remembers her parents' extreme 
concern for the feelings of that soldier 
when he learned of Bob's death. 

(Editor's note: Andrew J. Chitiea 
('42) , retired as Chief Financial Officer 
of a $5 billion corporation in San 
Diego. He served in the Intelligence 
Section of the 34th Infantry Divisi 
during World War II. He received t 
SHS Alumni Association Outstanding 
Alumnus Award in 1978. His address 
is P.O. Box 2343, Rancho Santa Fe, 
CA 92067.) 



It's a small, 
McBane memories 
come via New York 

and California, 
each unknown 

by the other 
By Rosemarie Sulea Cardoso ('55) 

It was one of those cool, wet spring 
days when gusts of wind would push 
rows of tulips back and forth in a lazy 
cadence. The promise of spring had 
been announced with budding trees 
and lawns of that early electric green 
color. 

I was driving around Salem doing 
some last minute errands for my par­
ents before starting the trip back to my 
home near Buffalo. 

The wipers slapped away the driz­
zle as I caught the red light at Lundy 
and State Street. I looked ahead at the 
State Theatre building where a pastel 
confection called The Ice Cream Parlor 

1~ow is on the corner. This once was 
11.\Jl'le McBane - McArtor Drugstore, the 

busiest, little drugstore in Salem. 
As I waited I remembered my first 

day of work there, August, 1953. 
Starting my first real job, 16, working 
papers in hand, polished penny 
loafers, bobby sox, broomstick skirt, I 
waited at the front of the store to be 
trained by some of the seniors who 
would soon be leaving for college. My 
salary would be 52ct an hour. 

It was busy that day. Sally Moore, 
suffering from her August allergies, 
dabbed at her watery eyes between 
customers. Gerry VanHovel glided 
from customer to pharmacist with pre­
scriptions in hand. The peppery 
Yakubek sisters, Anna and Jeanie, 
were manning the soda fountains. 
Jere Hochadel was restocking 
shelves. 

It was a small drugstore with a soda 
fountain on the left hand side. Four 
dark wooden booths with green formi ­
ca tables. This area led to two crowd-

~ · ld rooms where drugs were dis­
---Pensed. 

Vance McBane and Russell McArtor 
read illegible scrips, counted pills, 

small world! 
mixed ointments with mortar and pes­
tle and helped care for people in 
Salem who knew them as Mac and 
Russ. 

Through the years these pharma­
cists had employed countless Salem 
High juniors and seniors. 

By their warm and professional 
demeanor these men gave many of us 
our first practical experience in the 
business world. Their influence, no 
doubt, sent many young men and 
women into pharmacy and medicine. 
Of my teenage co-workers Jere 
Hochadel is a Salem pharmacist, Pete 
Kerr represents a major pharmaceuti­
cal company and Bob McArtor, Russ's 
son, is a physician. 

While these men ran their business 
they took a paternal interest in these 
young people. They were of the old 
school of courtesy and social grace. 
They always greeted us when we 
started a shift and never failed to bid 
us good night as we would close up at 
night. They asked about our grades, 
and were interested in our college 
plans. 

The soda fountain was the center of 
interest for us who worked there. It had 
a green marble counter where a nap­
kin dispenser and a plastic container 
that had crisp pretzel rods that sold for 
two cents were placed. Andalusia 
Dairy vanilla ice cream, white as snow, 

was the staple for thick, frothy milk 
shakes, whipped by a Hamilton Beach 
mixer and poured into tall shake glass­
es. A large aluminum electric pot heat­
ed dark, rich hot fudge that would slide 
and puddle around ice cream moun­
tains. Cherry and lemon Cokes were 
the most popular; some kids preferred 
the muddy taste of chocolate Cokes. 

Making a soda was an art. Two 
squirts of flavor into the soda glass, 
two scoops of ice cream, drawing 
down the handle to direct a fine stream 
of carbonated soda water that churned 
and mixed flavor, and·ice cream that 
bubbled up to the top and flowed down 
the side, a fizzy, creamy sweet delight 
presented with a straw and long han­
dled spoon. 

To maintain quality control all the 
kids who worked there freely sampled 
the fountain products. 

Mac must have been in his early 
60's when I worked there. He was a 
big man with closely trimmed white 
hair, a neat and conservative dresser 
who occasionally sported a bow tie. 
His only jewelry was a large, gold 
Masonic ring worn on big freckled 
hand. 

What I remember most was his 
explosive booming laugh that filled the 
tiny store, leaving him coughing and 
teary eyed. He would bid the laughing 
salesman or customer good-bye with a 
pat on the back, come to the fountain, 
ask for a glass and draw himself a 
seltzer water. Still grinning he would 

(continued on page 6) 

McBane - McArtor Drugs, Lundy and State, circa 1940's 
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Classes of 
'39, '43 

resolve . .. 
The undersigned hereby cer­

tifies that she is the duly autho­
rized and acting secretary of the 
Class of 1939, Salem High 
School, and that at the 55-year 
reunion of said class, held on 
June 3, 1994. the following res­
olution was unanimously adopt­
ed: 

"Resolved that at such time 
as the Class of 1939 of Salem 
High School, Salem, 
Ohio.becomes inactive, i.e. no 
longer holds reunions or meet­
ings, any two of the then acting 
officers of the Class are hereby 
authorized and directed to dis­
tribute any remaining balance or 
balances of class funds to the 
Salem High School Alumni 
Association, Salem, Ohio, as a 
final class gift; and 

Be it further resolved that the 
secretary enter this resolution 
on the records of the class and 
deliver a copy thereof to the 
Salem High School Alumni 
Association and to the Home 
Savings & Loan Co. the current 
depository." 

Signed: Helen A. Skowron, 
Secretary. 

An identical resolution has 
been filed by the Class of 1943, 
signed by Adelaide Wagner, 
treasurer, and Agnes Tullis, sec­
retary . 

It's June Ball Falk 
One of the cast members was 

misidentified in the picture of the Class 
of '41 junior play, printed in the spring 
issue of this newsletter. 

She was June Ball Falk who now 
lives in Greensboro, NC. She was pic­
tured front row, far left. 
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Small World 
(continued from page 5) 

walk back to the tiny pharmacy area, 
take phone calls, peck out prescrip­
tions on a manual typewriter. 

He had lost a son in WWII. His 
family, wife Minnie, daughters Mary 
Alice and Betty, had given the 
Presbyterian church a long table in his 
memory. In the spare and functional 
context of this faith it served as an 
altar; carved gold letters read THIS 
DO IN REMEMBRANCE OF ME. 

The only time I remember Mac los­
ing his temper with me was as I was 
helping an elderly woman customer 
decide between two cold remedies . 
With al I the self confidence of a 17 -
year-old I advised her against a cer­
tain brand. She then decided against 
buying either one and left the store 
empty handed. Mac had been stand­
ing in the middle of the store over the 
furnace grate. I could feel the heat of 
his wrath even as I spoke. A lesson 
learned. 

Russ was younger, perhaps in his 
middle 40's. A spare, lean man with a 
high forehead, black hair combed 
straight back, rimless glasses that 

Zbornik ('76) 
named director 

Doris Fiebiger Zbornik, a 1976 
Salem High graduate, was named 
library director at the Milan (Ohio) 
Public Library last spring. Milan is the 
birthplace of Thomas Alva Edison. 

Zbornik began working in libraries 
in sixth grade and continued her work 
all through school including, Mt. Union 
College in Alliance. She earned mas­
ter's degrees in both history and 
library science at Kent State 
University. 

Previously she worked as a 
research librarian at the Mudd 
Learning Center, Oberlin College, and 
was librarian/public relations assistant 
at Elyria Publ ic Library from June, 
1992 through March 1994. 

She lives in Oberlin with her hus­
band, John, a psychologist at 
Clearview Schools, and her son, 
Abraham. She is the daughter of 
Frank and Audrey Jenson of Salem. 

made him look older and dark, friendly 
eyes. He was a quiet, deliberate man 
who always seemed to be in motion, 
rarely stopping from one task to anot 
er. 

He had a low-key sense of humor, 
sharing jokes with the drug salesmen 
at the back of the store, kidding the 
high school boys as they went about 
their duties. 

One quiet Saturday evening in the 
summer I was working alone with 
Russ. He was in the rear of the store 
when a young man in his 20's came 
into the empty store_,, He must have 
been a farmer, plctid shirt, pressed 
jeans and the kind of suntan that 
comes from riding a tractor all day. 

I was behind the counter when he 
asked "Do you have any r-r-r--- bers?" 
The word hung between us like a 
heavy rope. I could feel the flush of 
embarrassment wash up my neck and 
spread over my face. I stammered, 
"I'll get the pharmacist." He followed 
me to the back room while I retreated 
behind the fountain. I could hear 
Russ's voice rising in muffled anger as 
he berated the young romeo. I busie 
myself drying glasses as the youn 
man scuttled out of the store and into 
the soft, sultry twilight. 

As I sat in the car it seemed as if I 
saw Mac, dressed in a grey topcoat, 
step out of the door, turn up his collar 
and walk to where Minnie waited in the 
big green Oldsmobile by the Murphy 
Five and Dime. She drove away and 
the car disappeared into the drizzle. I 
watched as Russ, in a black ra incoat 
and dark hat, opened his umbrella, 
hunched his shoulders and walked 
home as he always did, with long, 
quick strides past Zimmerman's 
garage. 

I was start led as the car horn 
sounded behind me. The light had 
changed. 

As I drove through the intersect ion 
the sun was throwing warm splashes 
of light against the tired bricks of the 
Five and Dir:ne. Sunlight poked lacey 
holes through the grey sky above 
Second Street. 

Goodnight, Mac. Goodn ight, Aus 
(Editor's note: Mrs. Cardoso lives a 
9200 Hil lview Dr., Clarence, NY 
14031 ). 



SHS Alumni unequalled anywh.ere 
( n addition to the major Floyd Stone 
~. ,d Charles Fox contributions , 
described elsewhere, a generous out­
pouring of gifts was received over the 
past six months from individuals and 
reunion classes. 

Contributions since last March 
totaled $23,905, of which $8 ,730 
came from nine classes holding 1994 
reunions. The 50-year class of 1944 
gave an appropriate $1 ,944. The 1939 
class gave $1,939. Both were pre­
sented at the annual alumni dinner. 

The classes of 1949 and 1964 also 
gave more than $1,000. 

The 1984 and 1989 classes had 
reunions in the late fall and are not 
recorded. 

An outpouring of memorial gifts 
was noticeable. 

A list of reunion gifts and individual 
contributions follows: 

$1,939 
1,944 
1,049 

100 
290 

1,357 
677 
774 
600 

Class of 1939 
Class of 1944 
Class of 1949 
Class of 1954 
Class of 1959 
Class of 1964 
Class of 1969 
Class of 197 4 
Class of 1979 

Class of 1915 
Marjorie Windle Turner, Raleigh, NC, in memory ol her father. 
Leo Harry (Pele) Windle (' 15). 

Class of 1921 
Mary Lanpher Harris, D'1yton, OH, in memory of James W. 
Harris. 

Class of 1928 
Ralph & Marie Harbaugh ('29) Tolerton. Missoula , MT, in memo· 
ry ol Mark Bartholomew ('70). 

Class of 1929 
From Salem: Melba Barnes Smith in memory of deceased 
classmates, A. V. and Helen Williams Henning in memory ol Dick 
Loutzenhiser and Dr. Floyd W. Stone. 

Class of 1930 
Mary K. Shriver, AlbuquArque, NM, in memory of James G. 
Shriver; J. Hunter Carpenter, Gardiner, NY, in memory of Jack 
Carpenter ('32) . 

Class of 1931 
Hazel Johnson, Lakeland, FL; Martha C. Coburn, Hemet, CA, in 
memory of Raymond Coburn. 

Class of 1932 
From Salem: Bruce & Dorothy Sutter Shasteen in honor of their 
children, Richard B., Robert J. and Kathryn Shasteen Craik, Ann 
Skowron Zines in memory of Frank Skowron. 

Class of 1933 
From Salem: Albert M. Catlos in memory of Dick Loulzenhiser, 
William Holloway, Sun City, AZ; Andrew S. & Alma Dick Benedict 
('34), Albuquerque, NM; Mildred Barber Schuster, Ft. Myers. FL; 

Class of 1934 
Arthur Fronius, Los Angeles, CA, in memory of cousins Michael 
Fritzman, John Fritzman and Herman Schuster; Florence r(· -ion Highison, Youngstown, OH, in memory of Earl and 
\ ,3olomon; Ruth Obenour Snyder. Lodi, CA; From Salem: 
, _ .a Parker, John & Chri stine Schell ('43) Pukalski . 

Class of 1935 
William Wiegand, Walnut Creek, CA, in memory of Robert 
Michael Wiegand; Barbara Benzinger Lindsley, Wichita, KS; F. 
J. (Jack) Mullins, Rancho Santa Fe, CA; Lowell & Ruth Provins 
Shallenberg ('38), Tullahoma, TN; Frances Juergens Pettay, 

Their support 
of scholarships 

is constant 
Cheshire. CT. in memory of Charles Knisely ('35); From Salem: 
Carl and Helen Lowry ('39) Skowron in memory of Frank 
Skowron. 

Class of 1936 
Edmund J. Kamasky, Appleton, WI; William Westfall, Lakewood, 
CO; Betty Jeane Auld Giesy, Fl int, Ml; From Salem: Robert & 
Mary Cosma Whitehi ll ('39) in memory of Floyd W. Stone 

Class of 1937 
From Salem: Ellen West Tetlow in memory of John Rich, Dale 
Engel, Paul Tetlow ('55). 

Class of 1938 
From Salem: Helen Berg Labbe in memory of Kiriakoula (Kay) 
Menegos ('51 ). 

Class of 1939 
Kenneth McConner, San Jose, CA; Walter Wagoner, Sierra 
Vista, AZ; Mary Jane Lora Miller, Jupi ter, FL; Donald Sankey, 
Greenville, SC; Earl Taflan, Canton. OH; Robert Roberts, 
Harrisonburg, VA; Al ice Zatko Dever, Northport , FL; Robert 
Hively, Cuyahoga Falls. OH; Katherine Sturgeon Stokes. Ft. 
Worth, TX; Wallace Luce, Hanoverton, OH; Marjorie Knisely 
Lind, Seattle, WA; Rita Jane Fisher Hopkins, Venice, FL, Neta 
Lantz Dixon, Columbus, OH; Vincent & Mary Fisher Bober, New 
Durham, NH; Mary Louise Emery, Lakewood, OH; Virginia Ladd 
Paxson, St. Petersburg, FL, in memory of Catherine Ladd 
Bremer ('34); El inor Gray Humphrey, Cape Coral , FL; Hilda 
Frank Hhodes, East Palestine, OH; Dorothy Hinkle Hopkins, 
Palm Harbor, FL, in memory of Faye Lantz Duncan; Richard 
Capel, Seville, OH; Virginia Bodendorter, St. Petersburg, FL; 
Elmer Stamp, Hanoverton, OH; Margaret Shriver Pike, 
Columbiana, OH; Dori s Hinkle Moore. Tarpon Springs. FL; 
Wilbur Spalding, All iance, OH; Constance Clarke Whitaker, Port 
Charlotte, FL; Betty Bell Huston, Mission, TX; Dr. Joseph D. 
Morris. Ann Arbor, Ml; Louise McNicol Sayre, Camden, SC; 
Barbara Williams Vickers, Whi ttier, CA; Mason Dyer, 
Youngstown, OH; John Evans, Silver Spring, MD; Marjorie Dow 
Werner, Rosewell, GA; Winthrop Dillard, Custer, WI; Gwen 
Dean Weaver, Birmingham, AL; Dr. William Rogers, Knoxvi lle, 
TN; From Salem: Polly Si lver Ri ley in memory of Dick 
Loutzenhiser, Esther Ewing, William Hiltbrand, Mike Oana, 
Margaret Balsley, Robert Balsley, Walter E. Skowron, Helen 
Lowry Skowron, Donald Vincent, Fred Kloos, Helen Adams 
Ulrich, George Hanson, Victoria Borrelli Oyer, Alyse MacDonald 
Boehm, Mary Cosma Whi tehill , Joyce Schuck Ayers, Martha 
Janicky Julian, Robert Englert . Martha Layden Capel, Kathleen 
Jackson Weingart , Viola McGaffick Wiggers. Leon Kuniewicz, 
Maurice Sechler, Betty Rogers Schnorrenberg. Virginia 
Roessler Shepard, Eugene Godward, Dorothy Nye Whinnery, 
Betty Jean Gibbons Stevenson; Frances Grate Halwick, Peoria, 
AZ, in memory of Will iam Kenneth Halwick. 

Class of 1940 
Jackie Van Hovel Ewing, Silver Spring, MD; Robert J. Neale, 
Winier Haven, FL, in memory of Dr. A. Eugene Neale ('39); 
Harry Halversladl, Los Alamitos, CA, in memory of Robert Lora 
('37); Norman & Mary Santarelli ('41) Parker, Oceanside, CA. 

Class of 1941 
From Salem: Cart Smith, Estelle Volpe While in memory of Betty 
Rayniak Farcas and Dick Loulzenhiser, Mr. & Mrs. Robert S. 
McCulloch Jr. in memory of Betty Jane Adams; Mary Morris 
Rossi , Warren. OH; William Theiss, Midlothian, TX; Donna 
VanHovel Theiss, Denton, TX, in memory of Bill Scull ion. Art 
VanHovel, Agnes Grimes Detwiler and all deceased classmates; 
Mary Santarelli Parker, Oceanside, CA. 

Class of 1942 
From Salem: Bruck Hack in memory ol Elizabeth Edwards, Troy 
and Martha Zimmerman Penner in memory of Betty Rayniak 
Farcas and Dick Loutzenhiser; Richard Ellis, Marysvi lle. WA, in 
memory of Jean Carey, Tom Moore, Richard Thomas and Henry 
Roth; Andrew Chitiea, Rancho Santa Fe, CA. 

Class of 1943 
Dorothy L. Peppel, Beloit , OH, in memory of Forrest C. Peppel 
('43); Hormel Florida Grocery Products of Orlando in memory of 
Dick Loutzenhiser; Kelly Boeding, Clermont, FL, in memory of 
Dick Loutzenhiser; Chris Bethel, Kentwood, Ml, in memory of 
Dick Loutzenhiser; Richard C. Libert, North Fort Myers, FL; Mr. 
& Mrs. Mark Stevens, Plant City, FL, in memory of Dick 
Loutzenhiser; From Salem: Class gift in memory of Helen 
Englert Conko, Class gill in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser, Alice 
Nestor in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser; Nancy & Cliff Votaw in 
memory of Dick Loulzenhiser, Robert & Jeanne Zeck in memo­
ry of Dick Loutzenhiser and Jack Wright; Chai r & Mary Jane 
Whinery Leeper in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser, William & 
Phyllis Ferguson in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser; Chartes & 
Margaret Gibbs in memory of Donald Ward, Floyd W. Stone and 
Dick Loutzenhiser. 

Class of 1944 
From Salem: Jack E. Rance in memory of Dick Loulzenhiser 
('43), Alma Knepper; Elizabeth Stewart Oldcorn, Eugene Hively, 
George Spack, James Wilson, Janet Whinnery Zimmerman, 
Jeanne Zeck. Juanita Whaley Hoffmann, Lillian Depietro 
Galchick, Maril yn Page Hernstrom, Martha Hollinger Whinnery, 
Nancy O'Connell Yakubek, Nick Solomon in memory of Eart and 
Betty Solomon, Philomena limpose Fagan, Ray Greenisen, Vi 
Oana Segalla, Virginia Equizi Ciotti , William Ber!Son, William 
Campi, William Hannay, Barbara Butler Greene, Dwain Votaw, 
Janet Nonna Wanner, Ada Zerbs Fry, Betty Varinaitis Jones, 
Jack Smilh, Dublin, OH, in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser; 
Andrew Kekel , Zephyrhills, FL; Betty Stray Daniels, Fort Myers, 
FL; Betty Daniels Weiss, Boca Raton, FL; Betty Lutsch Hinz, 
Parma, OH; Dale Wykoff , Lexington, VA; Dominick Alessi, St. 
Louis, MO; Ellen Collins Evans, Centerville, OH; Emil Hank, 
Minerva, OH, in memory of F. G. Mcl aughlin ('44); Gene Howell , 
Flagstaff , AZ; George Ursu, Boring, OR; Glenn Halverstadt, 
Sanford, NC; Harry Bob Shea, Chagrin Fall ~. OH; Helen Grove 
Mitchell , Riverside, CA; Ina Mae Getz Wirfi~ms, Pittsburgh, PA; 
James Primm, Lisbon, OH; Kenneth and Mary Beth King 
Groner, Seven Hills, OH; Marilyn Wilms Gordon, Scottsdale, AZ; 
Marion Marshall , Findlay, OH; Martin Juhn II , Danville, NY; Mary 
Jane Sproat Pfund, Canfield, OH; Matilda Martinelli Centofanti, 
Struthers, OH; Paul Horning, Warren, OH; Ray Fawcett , Akron, 
OH, Velma, Deryl Stow Engel, Kittanning, PA; Vera Janicky 
Miller, Marinette, WI; Richmd Widmyer, Houston, TX, in memo­
ry of Joan Widmyer Mancuso ('48); Herbert McCave . 
Wilmington, DE; Jack Fineran, St. Petersburg, FL; Edith Coccia 
Brown, Canfield, OH; 
Richard Scullion, Quitman, TX; Glenn Halverstadt, Sanford, NC. 

Class of 1945 
Frances Vaughan Juarez, Olmsled Twp., OH. in memory of Alice 
Whi tacre Montgomery ('22); James A. Wright , Brevard, NC, in 
memory of Jack Wright ('39); Sally Campbell Reinart z, Tucson, 
AZ, in memory of Martha (Sis) Keyes Lange; From Salem: 
Moll ie Schmid Hack in memory of El izabeth Edwards, Norman 
& Jeanne Breault Smith ('48) in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser. 

Class of 1946 
. Robert L. Musser, Christiansted, Virgin Islands; From Salem: 
Sammae Lockhart Stoudt. 

Class of 1947 
From Salem: Faul & Barbara Hughes Ritchey ('50) in memory of 
Richard Loulzenhiser. 

Class of 1948 
From Salem: Betty Zimmerman Rich in memory of Dick 
Loutzenhiser, Albert & Mary Ellen Alessi ('52) Falk in memory of 
Ronald Callatone, Will iam Urbanowicz, Burton, OH. 

Class of 1949 
From Salem: Betty Driscoll Bai ley, Betty Hergenrother Gano, 
Gene Dean, Gene Steves, Genevieve Hively Steves, Gwen 
Krepps Linder, Jack Krepps, Janet Brautigam Zeh, Jerry 
Lepping, Jerry E. Smith, John Yuhaniak, Kenneth H. Schrom, 
Lois Hill Kornbau, Nancy Bates Coffee, Nett ie Housel Cushman. 
Norma Cunningham Byers, Norman W. Zimmerman, Richard G. 
Dougherty, Robert D. Baker, Roseann Loutzenhiser Hannay, 
Shiney Mason Devan, Shirlee Beck Bell in memory of Roberta 
Albaugh Muhleman; Audrey Anderson Crawford, Middleburg 
Hts., OH; Barbara Barnard Cass, Mechanicsvi lle, MD; Doris 
Eyton Miller, Dayton, OH; Dr. Edward L. Menning , Annandale, 
VA; Eleanora Bula Barson, San Diego, CA; Frances Kline 
Campana, Brevard, NC; George L. McGaffick, Jupiter, FL; 
Gerald Gross, Kent, OH; Jay Sauerwein, Leetonia, OH, in mem­
ory of Harry Edward Schmitt ('49); Dr. Jerry H. Miller, Thousand 
Oaks, CA; Josephine Monteleone Rollo, Warren, OH; Kennelh 
Zeigler, Akron, OH; Dr. Lowell R. King, Durham, NC, in memory 
of John Hermann ('49); Marcy Vaughn Wood, Pacific Grove, CA, 
in memory of George Vaughn; Marjorie Haessly Brubeck, 
Baltimore, MD; Marjorie Kelley Willer, Fremont, OH; Nick Zantal, 
Huber His., OH, in memory of Gust Zantal and Pauline Zantal; 
Robert L. Borton, Shaw AFB, SC; Shirtey Baldinger Cook, 
Alliance. OH; Suzanne O'Donnell Vejar, Menifee, CA; Vera 
Libert Fusek, Canfield, OH; Viola Fidoe Henry, Pembroke Pines, 
FL; Paul G. Althouse. Columbus, OH; Martha Whinery White, 
Macon, GA. 

Class of 1950 
Dr. Roger L. & Shirley Hil l Buehler, Duncanville, TX. 

Class Qf 1951 
James Cosgarea, Akron, OH, in memory of Robert Bush, USAF; 
Arthur Herron, Canfield, OH, in memory of Ina Gayle Walton 
Schaeffer ; William & Geraldine Hagan Vogelhuber ('52), 
Columbus, OH; Jay J. England, Norristown, PA, in memory of 
James Ference ('51); From Salem: Eva Rae Hannay Cody in 
memory ol Dick Loutzenhiser. 

Class of 1952 
From Salem: Karl Wright in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser, 
Frederick D. Baker Sr., Gail Combs, Findlay, OH. 

Class of 1953 
From Salem: Al & Bonnie Campbell Sarginger in memory of Dick 
Loutzenhiser, Ronald E. Moffett in memory of Donald Ward 
('27), Shirley Fox Beaulieu. Coventry, CT; Paul & Sally Scullion 
Hannay, nffin, OH, in memory of Richard Loutzenhiser ('43). 

Class of 1954 
From Salem: Jere Hochadel in memory of Ina Walton Schaeffer 
('40), Marjorie Nestor Wright in memory ol Dick Loutzenhiser. 

(continued on page 8) 
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Contributors Class of 1962 
From Salem: Jud Chappell in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser. 
Lynden & Mary Earley Gamble in memory of Don Ward. 

(continued from page 7) 
Class of 1963 

Richard L. Treleven. Waldorf. MD. 
Class of 1964 

Albert ('49) and Joan Lesch Spack in memory of Ron Callatone 
('52), Glen Thomas, Shirley Burrier Bush, Canton. OH; Martha 
Jane Everett Wehner. Parma, OH; Dick ('52) and Janet Sarchet 
Reed. Warren. OH, in memory of George (Juju) Alec ('52), Jerry 
Roberts ('54) and Aime Lynn Reed. 

From Salem: Dallas Wells. Diana Falk Harshman. George 
Begalla, John Horn. John Tarleton. Kathleen Hack Baker, 
Michael Ferreri, Patricia Duriga Sheen. Patricia Cottman Walton, 
Peter Nollier, Sharon Moyer Zamarelli in memory of Joe 
Zamarelli ('61 ), Stevie-Jo Rice Thomas in memory of Don 
(Bucky) Rice ('42), Susan Anderson Rill, Thomas Bauman. 
Bonnie Youtz Verminski, Waxahachie, TX; Charles Emmerling, 
Westerville, OH; David Barton, Rockledge, FL; Frank Kautzman, 
Katy. TX; Georgene Stankovich DeFelice. Myrtle Beach, SC; 
Janet Kuhl Graham, Chagrin Falls, OH; Janice Dunn Newman, 
Canton, OH; Jodale Kilbreath Hull. Plano. TX; John Stratton, 
Seattle. WA; Joseph Skrivanek, Syracuse, NY; Karen Ulrich 
Stillman, Los Angeles, CA; Kathy Kells Radune, North Olmsted, 
OH; Larry and Linda Nedelka Reader. New Smyrna Beach. FL, 
in memory of Dorothy Nedelka; Lois Whinnery Bellan, Russell. 
KY; Lois Domencetti Dorazio. Leavittsburg, OH; Mary Ellen 
Garrett Beach. Wichita, KS; Michael Joseph, Cortland, OH; 
Patricia Schrom Roemer, Findlay, OH; Penny Manning Peters, 
Beaver. PA; Penny Balan Thomas, Aurora, CO; Rayma 
Mellinger Ridgway. Columbus. OH; Richard Barrett, Exton, PA; 
Richard Moore, Ft. Washington, MD; Richard Vacar, Sarasota, 
FL; Robert Creer. Northridge, CA; Ronald Eichler, Valencia. CA; 
Rosemary Walker Ziegler, Leetonia, OH; Russell Hackett. Xenia, 
OH.; Sam Watson, Hartsville, SC; Sue Yates Earlabaugh, 
Huntington Beach, CA; Theodore Albright, Tampa, FL; Wayne 
Leibhart. Fort Myers. FL; William Hart, Dublin, OH; Kathleen 
Papic Michels, East Liverpool, OH; Janice Dunn, North Olmsted, 
OH. 

Class of 1955 
Homer & Ruth Ann Greenwood Lau. North Canton, OH, in mem­
ory of Gerald E. Myers; Gloria Rowlands Souder. Columbiana. 
OH, in memory of Gerald E. Myers; Jim & Winnie Beard, San 
Antonio, TX. in memory of Gerald E. Myers; Linda & Ray Hertel, 
Leetonia. OH, in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser, Ronald 
Callatone ('52) and Jerry Myers; Rosemarie Sulea Cardoso. 
Clarence, NY, in memory of Jerry Myers, a gallant friend; From 
Salem: Barbara J. Beery Lippiatt in memory of Agnes Paxson 
Wagner (mother of Kay Paxson Minamyer), Marilyn Parker 
Winn in memory of Gerald Myers. 

Class of 1956 
Bonnie Zimmerman Hayes. Jupiter, FL; From Salem: Rita 
Joseph O'Leary in memory of Jason Fitzpatrick and Kathaleen 
Mallory. mother of Marlynn Mallory Clemens ('56). 

Class of 1957 
From Salem: Don & Grace Dellavero Finch in memory of Dick 
Loutzenhiser, Brooke Anderson II. 

Class of 1959 
Robert L. Snyder. Orange Park, FL; Karen Swenningson 
Zahursky, Gresham. OR; Class gift from July reunion; From 
Salem: Francis Goetz. Class of 1965 

Class of 1960 
Jack Zines. Hanoverton. OH. in memory of Frank Skowron. 

Susan Snyder Stoddard, Damascus, OH, in memory of Alta 
Whinnery Peterson. 
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1994 
SALEM HIGH SCHOOL ALUMNI ASSOCIATION SCHOLARSHIPS 

$3,750 
$3,250 
$2,500 

$2,250 

$2,000 

$1,750 
$1,500 

$1,250 

$950 
$1,000 

$ 500 

$1,000 

Julie M. Kornbau, Steven Pieren, Mark E. Rea 
Mindi M. Cyrus, Travis S. Pilch, Rebecca J. Williamson 
Jeff Farris, Richard L. Fawcett, Jahnavi Fi.tch, Jennifer 
Hyland, Kenneth R. Lee, Jennifer Lehman, Jamie M. 
Ostarchvic, Barbara Wanner 
Amanda E. Ciotti, Jeff A. Fieldhouse, Robert Kimmel, Amber 
Washington 
Billie S. Briceland, Jennifer Egolf, Laura Farcas, Traci M. 
Gerace 
Jennifer Carlisle, Valerie J. Scott, Kirk M. Weitz 
Darrell Dye, Brad T. Erath, Rebecca Greenamyer, Laurel 
Grimes, Valerie C. Stone, Eric Weikart 
Judy A. Everhart, Barbara Glista, James A. Myers, Heather 
Walzer 
Jeremy M. Pruitt (3-year student) 
Marisa L. Fenske, Joanne Wirkner, Kara L. Zocolo, Errin 
Shasteen, Benjamin A. Yost 
Shana Stockton (2-year student) 
Brenda S. Doyle won full scholarship to Youngstown State 
University. Russell R. Zarnick won appointment to U.S. 
Military Academy. 

VOCATIONAL SCHOLARSHIPS 
Jaime Ward, Kathrine E. Short, Holly C. Wydra, Eric D. 
Markovich, Brandie S. Oesch 

MAX FISHER SCHOLARSHIPS 
$1,000 Angela Barton, Kurt Schoffman, Megan Alix, Jenifer N. 

Gregory, Todd E. Austin, Stephanie A. Sadlowski, Charles W. 
Brant, Carl Sommers 

Total scholarships: $96,700 - 55 students 
1908-1994 Salem Alumni Asso. $1,454,725 (779 students) 
1973-1994 Max Fisher awards $ 115,000 (115 students) 
1987-1994 Vocational awards $ 35,000 (35 students) 

Total: $1,604,725 (929 students) 

Class of 1967 
From Salem: Mary Beth Falk Kirkland, Bill ('66) and Amy 
Skowron Kolozsi in memory of Frank Skowron ('37), Colleen 
Rhodes Judge, Jewett, OH, in memory of M. Elaine McGhee 
Hickling ('44). 

Class of 1968 
Kent Zines, Hanoverton, OH. in memory of Frank Skowro 

Class of 1969 
From Salem: Tom Butch. Scott Cranmer, Phil Crowgey, Randy 
and Debby Whitcomb Erath in memory of Mary Hannon Gross, 
Mary Jane Mclaughlin Weaver, Dave Wanner. Mary Albertson 
MacDowell. Ravenna, OH; Randy Babb, Hilliard, OH; Dana 
Barnes. Cheyenne. WY; John Bender. El Paso. TX; Ann Brennan 
Campbell, Bellevue, WA; Bill and Mary Jean Mundy Cubbage, 
Burnsville, MN; Joanne Fratila Burkhart, Rootstown, OH; Debra 
Green Melvin, Poland, OH; Barb Hurray Hess, Clayton, OH; Jan 
Hutson, Indianapolis, IN; Lois Kachner Smith, Clifton Forge, VA; 
Jim King, Delmar, NY; Richard Loutzenhiser, Winter Haven, FL; 
Sally McGattick Ademy, Fort Myers. FL; Debbie Ping Price, Kill 
Devil Hills, NC; Nancy Pr;chadezenko Tiedeman. Boardman. 
OH; Peter Riley. Anaheim, CA. in memory of Mickey Bitsko; Lori 
Roth. Long Beach. CA; Peggy Stone Siemer. Wapakoneta. OH; 
Troy Sowers. Orlando, FL; Kathy Thomas. Palm Harbor. FL; 
James Weber. Chesapeake, VA; Glenn Whitacre. Munroe Falls, 
OH. Cecil Chamberlan. Carlsbad. c;.f>• 

Class ot1970 
Martha Smith Crean. Pittsburgh, PA; Gary Michael Franks, 
Columbus. OH. 

Class of 1971 
Susan Batcha. Houston. TX. in memory of Frank & Josephine , 
Batcha; Darlene Beeson Shutler. Millington. TN; From Salem: ·~ 
Jean Kiliman Esposito. 

Class of 1972 
Sally Field Messer, Port Richey, FL. in memory of Bud Field ('47); 
Robert A. Dietz. Lawrenceburg. IN; Ellen Gibbs Gwin. Massillon. 
OH. 

Class of 1973 
From Salem: Ronald Miniscalco; Marilyn Smith Butler. Pittsburgh, 
PA; David Fast. S. Euclid. OH. 

Class of 1974 
From Salem: Brad Tolson. Patricia Bennett Sanders. Barb Coy 
Wagner, Kay Ramsay Hofmeister. Beth Kleinman McDevitt, Joe 
Winkler, Kevin Lippiat1. Tom Jesko, Debbie Hartman. Diane 
Roberts James. Dave Warren. Patti Elrod Stevenson. Laura 
McCorkhill Lowry. Fred Vogel, Marcia Juliano. Vickie Ward 
Honeywell. Ann & Donald Lutz. Debbie Risbeck Briggs. Randy 
Bleakley; Ann Stewart Callen. Bentleyville. PA; Gary Zocolo. 
Youngstown, OH; Danny Crider, Beloit, OH; Janis Milligan 
Galchick, Louisville, KY; Vivian Kupka Bielski, Port RichK . L; 
Peggy Hiegel Franklin, Arlington. VA; Jill Yuhaniak Kilch 
Sleepy Hollow, IL; Mark Hurray. Bridgman. Ml; Whit Luce, I / 
OH; Clift Muhleman. Damascus. OH; Bob & Harriett Sch ,dr, 
Garrettsville, OH; Carol Sweteye Janosik, Fort Madison. IA, 
David Pond, Sevierville, TN; Missy Kerr Morrison, Newark, OH; 
David Forkel. Fairfax. CA; Mike Watterson. Lancaster. MA; Pam 
Bush Shasteen, Orlando. FL; Denise Juillerat Brewer, Edmond, 
OK; Mindy Milligan Saunders. Bloomfield Hills, Ml; Mary Zatko 
Barnes. Strongsville, OH; Paula Limbaugh Krugh, Findlay, OH; 
Len Batcha. Coppell, TX. in memory of Frank and Josephine 
Batcha. 

Class of 1975 
From Salem: Lori Albright Flinn. 

Class of 1976 
Mark Batcha, Houston, TX, in memory of Frank & Josephine 
Bat cha. 

Class of 1977 
Ann Flood Horton. Worthington. OH. in memory of Leonard 
Flood; Mechelle Perrott. La Mesa. CA. in memory of Julie 
Purrington. 

Class of 1978 
From Salem: Frank Batcha in memory of Frank & Josephine 
Batcha, Frederick D. Baker Jr .• Margaret Gibbs Hoople. Portland, 
ME. 

Class of 1979 
From Salem: Theresa Gabriel Blubaugh, Ed Stone, Carrie Roth, 
Beverly Gross Panezott. Rod and Sherri Johns Hannay, Laura 
Hart Kubas. Montgomery. IL; Susan Stone Walsh. Bedford. TX; 
Dawn Elias Blake. Alpharetta. GA; Mary Beth Lowdermilk Shirk, 
Worthington, OH; Judy Stephenson Jones. Sarasota. FL; Julie 
McNally Monsein. Sarasota, FL; Louis Coccia, Pataskala. OH; 
Douglas Watterson. Fort Collins. CO; Terri Saltsman Fleming. 
Canfield, OH; Kathy Blubaugh Tebbe. Westerville. OH; John 
Pryor. Federal Way. WA; Catherine Yeagley M.D .. Asheville. NC; 
Jo Lynn Slocum Kenney. Pataskala. OH; Karen Mickuna Friesen. 
Marysville. WA; Tom Paxton, Mentor, OH; Donald McClellan. 
Alexandria. VA; Barbara Kovach. Wadsworth, OH; Debra 
Schleimer. Jackson. Ml; Donald Kibler, Lisbon, OH. 

Class of 1981 
Joanna Totani, University Hts .. OH in memory of Frank Totani. 

Class of 1982 
From Salem: Frank Zamarelli. 

Class of 1988 
From Salem: Roger W. Babb. 

Class of 1989 
From Salem: Kevin O'Leary in memory of Jason Fitzpatric 

Class of 1994 
From Salem: Class gift at Alumni banquet. 

Other 
Gloria Gallech. Columbus. OH. in memory of Dick Loutzenhiser; 
From Salem: Samuel L. Kirkland, Robert B. and Susan Merry, 
Mary Jane Bogar in memory of Dr. Floyd W. Stone. 



Hall of Fame induction 
,(' applauds Dixon's work 

As a local newspaper colum­
nist wrote: "Every time my wife 
receives an alumni newsletter I 
am again impressed by the 
professionalism and incredible 
accomplishment of Dixon in his 
work for the alumni office. 

"His accomplishments rival 
that of alumni development offi­
cials at universities." 

And so, apparently, did the 
Salem Hall of Fame committee 
when members tapped Robert 
J. Dixon for induction into the 
Hall of Fame last summer. 

Dixon ('40) has overseen the 
daily operation of the Salem 
High School Alumni Association 
office for 10 years and initiated 
and produced this semi-annual 
newsletter sent to more than 
10,000 SHS alumni nationwide. 

His dedicated work has 
brought praise and recognition 

( ') to the alumni association for 
providing generous scholar­
ships to SHS seniors. 

Inducted along with Dixon in 
1994 were Dale Shaffer ('47), 
noted Salem historian; William 
Galchick, long-time youth 

Holly Rogers is 
'coach of year' 

Holly Holroyd Rogers ('72), girls' 
cross-country coach at Clyde (Ohio) 
High School, was singled out for hon­
ors at the end of last season. 

She was named coach of the year 
for District 6 which includes 49 schools 
from seven counties. A psychology 
teacher for 17 years at Clyde High, she 
has been cross-country coach since 
1986 and is involved in the track pro­
gram, too. 

Her runners have reached the 
regional meet in six of the past eight 

( ~?.ars . 

- c Rogers praises the girls who com­
pete in cross-country. "I believe that 

leader; and, posthumously, 
Brooks Bowman, composer and 
lyricist whose work included the 
song, "East of the Sun." 

The Salem Hall of Fame rec­
ognizes "outstanding individual 
contributions to the community 
through accomplishments in 
athletics, fine arts, education, 
business or other significant 
achievements." 

As established in 1989 by 
Kirk Lowdermilk ('81 ), center for 
the Indianapolis Colts; and Rich 
Karlis ('77), a former place-kick­
er for the Denver Broncos, the 
Hall of Fame is the focal point 
for a foundation whose mission 
is · to assist local youths to 
expand their potential and pre­
pare them to succeed in their 
chosen endeavor. 

The foundation's distribution 
of $82,645 to date has benefited 
youth in the areas of education, 
fine arts and athletics. 

Inductees are presented with 
an engraved, personal silver 
bowl. Their plaques are hung in 
the Hall of Fame in the Salem 
High School foyer. 

cross-country running is a sport that 
the girls can use the rest of their lives. 
It is a sport that doesn't receive a lot of 
recognition or support except from their 
parents. 

"It is hard work to run 3.1 miles at a 
fast pace or to run five to 10 miles in 
practice," she says. "We usually start 
with girls who can't run even three 
miles, but they start to believe in them­
selves and realize that they can be 
competitive if they wish. It is fun to 
watch them improve and develop self­
confidence." 

The coach is the daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Ralph Holroyd of Salem. She was 
graduated from Malone College in 
1976. 

Letters . .. 
From: Marjorie Windle Turner 

3337 Thomas Rd. 
Raleigh, NC 27607 

Thank you for sending th~ informa­
tion on my dad. I was certainly sur­
prised when I saw the Alumni office 
door the afternoon I arrived. Wish I 
could have had more time. 

My dad died in 1985 at 88 years 
and was still the "gentleman" he was 
labeled in the yearbook. He left Salem 
with his Southern wife_911d me in 1926 
or 1927 and came to eastern North 
Carolina. She had gone to Salem to 
business school and stayed with her 
Quaker uncle, Jimmy Jessup. I think 
he lived on Lincoln Ave. 

I thoroCJghly enjoyed my visit in 
Salem. I had been in Salem a couple 
of times when I was very young, but 
di.d not remember it being such a pret­
ty town. I was very impressed and 
amazed at you having an active high 
school alumni association. 

I am enclosing a small check for the 
association in memory of my dad, Leo 
Harry (Pete) Windle, Class of '15. 

From: Robert L. Musser ('46) 
184 Judiths Fancy Est 
Christiansted, VI 00820 

Just a small thanks for the wonder­
ful job you people are doing and to 
reimburse the expense of sending me 
the newsletter. I always read it cover 
to cover and enjoy the news and the 
similar sentiments of my fellow gradu­
ates. See you at the 1996 reunion. 

From: Mario DiBiase ('86) 
640 E. 8th St. 
Salem, OH 44460 

I would like to extend my most sin­
cere gratitude for having been select­
ed as a Fox Scholarship recipient The 
dedication of the SHS Alumni 
Association to assisting students in 
graduate school is very commend­
able, and all Salem High graduates 
should be tremendously proud of the 
Association's commitment to higher 
education. 

Indeed, consider this award an 
honor. 

(continued on page 10) 
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CALENDAR 
1995 Reunions 

All 1995 Alumni Association annual dinner on June 3 at Salem 
High School, Joe Ciotti, President, 216-337-0117 

1930 No reunion planned. Gather at Alumni dinner. 
1935 Harry McCarthy 216-332-5124 - Reunion, June 2 at Salem 

Golf Club 
1940 Ann Skorupski Schmid 216-332-0227 or Betty Kirchgessner 

Alesi 216-337-6032 - Reunion June 2 at Saxon Club; Sunday breakfast at 
Timberlanes 

1942 Henrietta Hilliard Kilbreath 216-337-7405 - Annual picnic July 
16 at Bill and Dorothy Bishop Hinchliffe home, 29146 

Shoemaker Rd. (Phone 216-537-4426) 
1945 Sunnie Whaley Hoffmann 216-337-6456 - Reunion on June 2 

at Timberlanes, June 3 Alumni dinner 
1950 Kathy Hodge Gross 216-337-3465 - Reunion on July 8 at Nick 

Cosma farm, 12821 State Route 534 (Ph. 216-537-4259) 
1955 Barbara J. Beery Lippiatt 216-332-1546 - Reunion on July 1 

at Elks Lodge. Friday night gathering. Saturday a.m. golf outing or brunch . 
Sunday a.m. breakfast at Timberlanes, afternoon picnic. 

1960 Sally Snowball Chappell 216-332-0106 - Reunion on July 1 at 
Salem Golf Club 

1965 Joe Ciotti 216-337-0117 - Reunion on July 15 at Salem Golf 
Club. Friday night at Salem Hills. 

1970 Robert Berg 216-424-7623 - Reunion Aug. 5 at Timberlanes 
1975 Sherry Sox 216-332-9287 - Reunion on July 1 at Timberlanes 
1980 Scot Darling 216-337-3419 
1985 Gena Apicella 216-337-0738 
1990 Bridget Roelen 216-337-6446 

More letters 
From: Billie Sue Briceland ('94) 

1660 S. Lincoln Ave. 
Salem, OH 44460 

I would like to thank everyone that 
was a part of the Alumni Scholarship. 
The money I received was very much 
appreciated. It will help me when I 
begin school at Kent State this fall. I'm 
glad there are so many people out 
there in the world that care about oth­
ers' education and will donate money 
to help high school students make their 
dreams come true. 

From: J. Hunter Carpenter ('30) 
P.O. Box 18 
Gardiner, NY 12525 

I remember Lowell (Rib) Allen very 
well. My classmate, Dean Heston, and 
I would practice pole vaulting and high 
jumping almost every evening in his 
backyard. We lived at the corner of 
Washington and Mound. Dean lived a 

10 

block down the hill on Washington. 
Yes, we used the old bamboo poles 

for vaulting and for cross-pieces in the 
high jump. 

From: Richard Ellis ('42) 
6602 77th Pl. NE 
Marysville, WA 98270 

Here is a small donation in memory 
of Jean Carey, Tom Moore, Richard 
Thomas and Henry Roth. 

I play golf with several school teach­
ers and they are really impressed with 
our alumni association. It's tiard for 
them to believe such a deal exists. 

I just tell them how great it was to be 
raised in a small town where everyone 
knew everyone else. 

From: Mary K. Shriver 
48 Garden Park Cir. NW 
Albuquerque, NM 87107 

My late husband, James G. Shriver 
('30), was always so interested in your 

scholarship program. He enjoyed 
reading about his alma mater. The 
enclosed check is in his memory. 

From: Jeff Fieldhouse ('94) 
1376 Westview Dr. 
Salem, OH 44460 

I vvould like to sincerely thank you 
for the generous scholarship that you 
awarded me. I have worked very dili­
gently in high school to maintain a 
high grade average and your reward is 
very justifying. 

I will be attending Youngstown 
State ·University, maj'oring in sci ­
ence/pre-med. I plan on working very 
hard toward a successful college edu­
cation and I am certainly appreciative 
of your help in that endeavor. 

I hope that someday I can help your 
association in helping other students 
to further their educational pursuits. 

From: Mark Rea ('94) 
1210 Chestnut Grove Rd. 
Salem, OH 44460 

Thank you for inviting me to the 
scholarship banquet and for providing 
me with your very generous schol ·" 
ship. It is greatly appreciated and 
be put to good use at college. 

From: Linda L. Beeler ('67) 
305-1 Maple Ave. 
Morgantown, WV 26505 

I wish to express my sincere grati­
tude for again being chosen to receive 
a Charles Fox scholarship. My deci­
sion to enter graduate school after a 
20-year interlude in my academic 
endeavors was accompanied by 
ambiguous feelings that included a 
strong sense of purpose as well as 
more than a little trepidation . 

In an extremely rigorous program 
with constant evaluation and expecta­
tions of excellence, positive reinforce­
ment and support is often a rare com­
modity. Fortunately, just as I was com­
pleting the drudgery of master's thesis 
that is required in this doctoral pro­
gram, I received the news of my schol­
arship award. 

Needless to say, the monetary sup­
port will help to ease the burden of tb ­
financial cost of graduate educati 
but in addition, and as importantly, this 
award has given me much needed 
emotional support. 



Campanelli bites 
a new challenge 

( : Philip D. Campanelli ('77) of Laguna 
Niguel, Calif., who has been in hotel 
management for a number of years, 
took on a new important job in 1994. 
He is now general manager of the 
Grand Hotel in Anaheim, Calif., locat­
ed near Anaheim Stadium and the 
Disneyland entrance . 

Campanelli says his job requires a 
positive attitude because it entails 50-
to-60-hour work weeks. 

Campanelli, who has managed two 
other top-notch hotels on the West 
Coast, says his field presents continu­
ous challenges in business develop­
ment, marketing, expense reduction 
and guest service. "With hundreds of 
different guests each day from around 
the globe, we have the opportunity to 
experience international culture as a 
part of our daily routine." 

He is the son of Connie Petrucci 
Campanelli of Avila Beach, Calif., a '47 
class graduate. 

Drum major 'vets' honored 
Seven former SHS drum majors joined the Alumni band during Salem's Jubilee 

in July. Front row: Craig Anderson ('88) and Bob Huber {'66) . Back row: Evelyn 
Tilley Fisher ('39), Lee Wolfe ('51), Steve Oana ('34), Roger Nordquest ('74) and Bill 
Fineran ('41). 

r------------------------------------------------, 
Salem High School Alumni Scholarship Committee 
328 E. State St. 
Salem, OH 44460 

I enclose a check for $ , payable to the Salem High School Alumni Association 
Scholarship Committee (write SHSAASC on your check). Tax deductible. 

$ ____ In memory of 

Your name: (women include maiden name) 

Address: 

City, State, zip code: 

Class year: 

Nearest relative living in Salem: 

Remarks: 

l ) 

L------------------------------------------------~ 11 



Proclamation 
The following Ohio House · of 

Representatives proclamation was 
received in September by the SHS 
Alumni Association. It was suggested 
by Frank V. Davis ('40) of Lancaster, 
Ohio. 

(Under the sponsorship of Rep. Jon 
D. Myers, House District 6.) 

On behalf of the members of the 
House of Representatives of the 120th 
General Assembly of Ohio, we are 
pleased to extend special recognition 
to the Salem High School Alumni 
Association on the Tenth Anniversary 
of its office on E. State St. 

Recognition of this milestone is, 
indeed, a fitting tribute to the Salem 
High School Alumni Association, for 
this fine organization has achieved a 
praiseworthy record of service to SHS 
alumni . Completed in 1984, the asso­
ciation's office opened three months 
later, and has since attempted to 
accommodate every request made by 

Salem High School 
Alumni Association 

NEWSLETTER 
328 E. State St. 

Salem, OH 44460 

former graduates, including supplying 
addresses, printouts, and other infor­
mation. 

The office's achievements are a jus­
tifiable source of pride and an excel­
lent reflection not only on the alumni 
association itself, but also on its gen­
erous and hardworking staff. 

The Salem High School Alumni 
Association has enhanced the quality 
of life within the surrounding area, and 
its contributions have earned it the 
gratitude and respect of all those it has 

so capably served. We are certain that 
as the office maintains its dedication to 
service, it will continue in the traditi90 
of excellence which has long been 
association's hallmark. 

Thus, with sincere pleasure, we 
congratulate the Salem High School 
Alumni Association on the Tenth 
Anniversary of its office and extend 
best wishes for continued success. 

Signed: Jon D. Myers, and Vern 
Riffe, speaker of the Ohio House of 
Representatives. 

Class says 'Thanks' for hard work 
From: Entire Class of 1964 
Stevie Jo Rice Thomas, Diana Falk 

Harshman, Kathie Hack Baker, 
Marsha Elrod DeJane, Sharon Moyer 
Zamarelli , Dianne Everhart Sauerwein 
and Sue Anderson Rill- we want to 
thank you all for the ha~d work and 
dedication in planning our 30-year 
class reunion last August. 

This great accomplishment provid­
ed each of us the opportunity to renew 
friendships and gather in community 
spirit in a setting that is important to all 
of us. We know how difficult it is to put 
a reunion together. Hopefully, even 
more will attend when we meet again 
in 1999. 
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